
Fenwick Parish Church              Sunday 28th May 2017 

Passages read: Jeremiah 29:1-9, Acts 1:1-8                 C.A. Strong 

Moving Out, Reaching Out 

“But you will receive power when the Holy Spirit comes upon you; and you 
will be my witnesses in all Judea and Samaria, and to the ends of the earth.” 

We looked at this passage from Acts three weeks ago when we thought 
about Jesus’ instruction to wait in Jerusalem until they received the power. As 
today is Ascension Sunday I’ve come back to it, but this time I want us to think 
about what he tells them will happen when they have been empowered by the 
Holy Spirit. 

In Matthew’s account of the Ascension we read his command to the 
disciples, which has become known as the Great Commission, where he tells 
them, “All authority in heaven and on earth has been given to me. Therefore 
go and make disciples of all nations, and teaching them to obey everything I 
have commanded you. And surely I am with you always, to the very end of the 
age.” (Matthew 28:19,20) 

It seems to me that these two passages complement each other by showing 
us the same picture from two different angles. Matthew emphasises the 
command, demonstrating that this is what Jesus requires his church to do. 
Luke puts it in the context of the coming of the Holy Spirit leaving us in no 
doubt that what God commands us to do he also empowers us to do. Taking 
them together we can be left in no doubt that God’s plan and purpose for the 
church is to reach out beyond itself, and that he will be with us as we do that. 
If we don’t do that then we are being disobedient to him and there really is not 
much point in having a church that is not interested in doing what God wants. 

It actually took quite a long time for that to be worked out in practice. 
Pentecost, which we celebrate next week, is often thought of as the birthday 
of the church. In a sense that is absolutely right, but initially the church wasn’t 
known as the church. Their activities were confined to Jerusalem and the 
believers would have seen themselves as being a group within the Jewish 
faith. It was only when Stephen was stoned to death and a great persecution 
broke out against the church, that the believers were scattered throughout 
Judea and Samaria. Wherever they went they preached the word and so the 
church spread way beyond Jerusalem. 

I have heard people criticising the early church for not getting on with the job 
that Jesus had commended them to do. They seem to think that by confining 
the ministry to Jerusalem they were ignoring his command to take the gospel 
into all the world. I don’t think that that is fair. When we read of the great 
outpouring of the Holy Spirit on the day of Pentecost, when three thousand 
were added to their number, and how day by day men and women were 
drawn into the faith, there can be no doubt that God was moving among them. 
We see God’s supernatural intervention when the crippled beggar was healed 
at the temple gate and when an angel opened the prison doors to release the 
apostles. They were so clearly led by God that the only conclusion that I can 
draw was not that they were disobedient or holding back, but simply that the 
time for taking the gospel beyond their own environment had not yet arrived. It 
was always part of God’s plan and purpose, but it was only as the 
circumstances changed to facilitate the spread of the gospel that they were 
ready to put that part into practice. 
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Having said that, it didn’t always go smoothly for those who tried to respond 
to God’s leading in the face of changing circumstances. Peter was severely 
criticised by those who were unhappy about him going to the house of 
Cornelius, the Roman centurion. You would think that they would have been 
excited to hear the way God had worked in the lives of so many people, 
bringing them to a saving knowledge of Christ. No, they weren’t! They said to 
Peter, “You went into the house of uncircumcised men and ate with them.” 
(Acts 11:3) 

Peter had to explain himself. It wasn’t something that he had chosen to do. 
He had been reluctantly drawn into it as God had spoken to him and shown 
him the way forward. God had confirmed it so clearly through others that 
Peter was left in no doubt that it was the right thing to do, and when he 
stepped out in faith God moved in power. 

How sad that there were those in the church, some of whom would appear 
to have been in influential positions, who were so concerned about their own 
view of how things should be done, that they were not open to God doing it 
differently. I don’t doubt that they had been touched by God as they had been 
drawn into the fellowship, but they hadn’t really learned what it meant to 
completely surrender their lives and their wills to him. Peter hadn’t initially 
been entirely comfortable with what he had done, but he had to conclude: “So 
if God gave them the same gift he gave us, who believed in the Lord Jesus 
Christ, who was I to think that I could oppose God?” (Acts11:17) 

To be fair to the critics, “When they heard this, they had no further objections 
and praised God, saying, ‘So then, God has granted even the Gentiles 
repentance unto life.’” Even though they didn’t get it at first, eventually they 
realised this wasn’t Peter trying out his own innovations for the sake of doing 
something different, but that he was simply responding to God’s leading for 
obeying Jesus instructions that he had left before the Ascension. Even though 
they had initially tried to block what God was doing they were no able to come 
on board. 

It is so important that we learn these lessons as we seek direction for the 
Church today. We need to hold onto those final words that Jesus left his 
disciples with just before he disappeared from their sight. His command was 
and still is that we do not become an inward looking self-absorbed group but 
that we continue to reach out and share the gospel with others. At the same 
time, like the early church we need to be adaptable to changing circumstance 
and open to the leading of God. That is perfectly in keeping with centuries of 
the twin traditions of the church which have been to adapt to its context while 
at the same time remaining true to the word of God. When the church has 
failed on either of these traditions it has failed full stop. Trying to hold onto a 
way of doing church that is fifty or a hundred years out of date goes against 
both of these traditions.  

Alan Roxburgh, a Canadian pastor, writer and consultant with over 30 years’ 
experience in church leadership and seminary education has been a big 
influence on my thinking. Through his work in North America, Asia, Europe 
and Australia many churches have developed far more fruitful ministries as 
they have focussed on what it means to be a Missional Church. He says, “If 
you want to discover what God is up to in the world just now, stop trying to 
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answer the questions from within the walls of your churches. Like strangers in 
need of hospitality who have left their baggage behind, enter the 
neighbourhoods and communities where you live. Sit at the table of the other, 
and there you may begin to hear what God is doing.” 

Carey Nieuhoff, another pastor and writer who has helped encourage 
numerous fruitful ministries lists 11 traits of Churches that will impact the 
future. He includes outsider focus. He writes, “Churches that become 
passionate about people outside their walls will be far more effective than 
people who are passionate about keeping the few people they have inside 
their walls. Better still, you will have a healthier church. We call individuals 
who are fixated on their wants and needs selfish and immature. Selfless and 
mature churches will have an impact because of their passion for people God 
cares about.” 

I had actually got most of my thoughts together when I got sent my online 
copy of the June Life & Work, which includes an article bt Steve Aisthorpe, 
one of the Mission Development Workers for the Church of Scotland. He 
wites: 

THROUGH a process of reflecting and praying together, sharing their 

experiences, learning about their communities, and honestly evaluating their 

congregational life, churches up and down the country are being encouraged and 

inspired. 

From the Northern Isles to Dumfries and Galloway, from Benbecula to 

Aberdeenshire, in small villages and large cities, congregations have found a 

resource called Future Focus to be of significant benefit. It is a process of 

envisioning and refocusing. 

Usually someone from outside the congregation guides the process and, 

typically, it takes place over three or four evenings or a day. 

As it involves the whole congregation, the outcomes – future directions and 

plans – have broad ownership and support from the beginning. 

I hope you will take the opportunity to read the full article for yourself and 
see some of the positive things that are happening throughout Scotland. 

I’ve been greatly encouraged in coming to Fenwick and seeing how much 
the life of the Church is integrated into the life of the community. I realise that 
at times that also brings its tensions, but nevertheless it does mean that the 
church is able to have a positive influence. 

In our Old Testament reading Jeremiah wrote to the exiles in Babylon. 
These were people who had been carried off into captivity in a foreign land. 
Jeremiah told them to seek the peace and prosperity of the city where they 
were living. We’re not here in Fenwick as exiles or captives, but Peter does 
tell us that we are strangers in the world, passing through on our way to our 
heavenly home. (1 Pet 1:1) It seems to me that the same principals apply to us 
as applied to the exiles. God wants us to be involved and he wants to bless 
the community here in Fenwick through us and he wants us to be blessed by 
being a part of that community. 
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There are so many good things going on, from the recent school visit to 
learn about the Covenanters to the Village Fete on Friday. 

In a sense I’m not telling you anything particularly new, but I hope that what 
I’ve said today will be helpful in setting what we are trying to do in Fenwick in 
the context of what is happening in the wider church, and more importantly in 
a biblical context, and that it does actually relate to the charge that Jesus left 
for his church just before he disappeared from his disciples’ sight as he 
ascended to heaven. I hope that it will encourage you to give serious thought 
to how you can put his words into practice in your own life. 


